SHREWSBURY TOWN COUNCIL
Finance & General Purposes Committee

Held at Guildhall, Frankwell Quay, Shrewsbury

At 6.00pm Monday 03 October 2016
PRESENT – Councillors A Mosley (Chairman), P Adams, Mrs H Fraser (Substituting for Councillor Mrs A Chebsey), M Kenny, Ms J Mackenzie, Mrs P Moseley, P Nutting and J Tandy.
IN ATTENDANCE – Helen Ball (Town Clerk), Gary Farmer (Operations Manager), Andy Watkin (Responsible Financial Officer), Rebecca Oliver (Committee Clerk) and one member of the press.
APOLOGIES – Apologies were received from Councillor Mrs A Chebsey.
25/16
DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST

	Twin-hatted Town Councillors
	· All twin-hatted Town Councillors declared a personal interest in all matters relating to Shropshire Council.


26/16
MINUTES OF THE LAST MEETING

Councillor Mrs P Moseley requested that agenda item 19/16 Future of A&E Provision in the minutes of the meeting held on 01 August be amended.  The first paragraph now reads “Councillor Mrs P Moseley submitted, and Councillor A Mosley presented the following motion in support of keeping the A&E provision at the Royal Shrewsbury Hospital.”  The minutes were then agreed to be an accurate and correct record.
RESOLVED:

That upon amendments to agenda item 19/16 the minutes of the Finance & General Purposes Committee meeting held on 01 August be approved and signed as a correct record.
27/16
MATTERS ARISING FROM THE PREVIOUS MEETING
There were no matters arising.
28/16
PAYMENTS
Prior to the meeting, the Responsible Finance Officer circulated the Schedule of Payments for the period 1 August – 23 September 2016.  No queries or comments were received.
RECOMMENDED:

That the schedule of payments passed for payment for the period 1 August - 23 September 2016 be approved.

29/16
ACCOUNTS
The Responsible Finance Officer (RFO) circulated an income and expenditure summary report for the year to date.  Members were informed that as the accounting period concluded on Friday there is outstanding information from suppliers.  Therefore, it is not possible to provide an accurate summary of spending against the budget but the full End of Quarter 2 report will be circulated once the accounts are finalised.

Expenditure is a positive variance of £11,808 and income is a positive variance of £9,224 but these are not the final figures as explained above.  The committed expenditure will need to be included as actual expenditure as it represents works/supplies that have been ordered but may not have taken place yet and invoices which are expected within the next five days.
The RFO did not have any concerns at this stage of the financial year.  It is expected that the accounts will be on par with the overall budget and any overspends will be offset by additional income.  
RESOLVED:

(i) The RFO’s update of the Q2 position be noted;
(ii) That the Statement of Accounts for period ending 30 September 2016 be circulated once complete. 
30/16
CONSULTATIONS
(i) Opening Hours of Shropshire Customer Service Points
Members considered the proposed, reduced opening hours of Shropshire’s Customer Service Points.
Members felt that there needed to be a consistent approach to the opening hours as it would prove confusing to users and if it was acceptable that one day could close at 16.00 then surely it would be acceptable for the closing time to be 16.00 on every day.  Members felt that it was incumbent on them to look wherever possible at streamlining services that could reduce the burden on the public purse but not overtly affect the end user.

RESOLVED:

That the Town Council supports the reduction of opening hours at 1A Castlegate and would further suggest that the daily closing time be 16:00 
(ii) Local Government Finance Settlement 2017-18

Members considered the Government Consultation into the publication of the 2017-18 Local Government Finance Settlement and in particular proposal to extend Referendum Principles to those Town and Parish Councils with a precept in excess of £500,000 and a Band D Rate of £75.46 or more.
Members opposed this in principle and practice especially considering that Parish & Town Councils did not receive any direct funding from Central Government.  The Town Clerk had undertaken a bit of research and had ascertained that only 120 councils out of 10,000 will be affected by these proposals and of those in 2016-17 only 45 increased their council tax to such an extent that it would have triggered a referendum; there was a sense that this was sledgehammer to crack a nut.  Members also discussed the fact that referenda were far more expensive than other public consultation methods and the findings are far more limited in their scope particularly since a referendum merely seeks a YES/NO vote on a specific question with no ability to add comment.
RESOLVED:

(i) That the Town Council opposes Government proposals to introduce Referendum Principles to some Town and Parish Councils;

(ii) That the Town Clerk submits the Town Council’s reasoning as part of the current consultation process.

31/16
SWIMMING POOL PROVISION
(i) Swimming Pool Forum
The Chairman reported that the Swimming Pool Forum was made up of the Town Council of which he and the Town Clerk attended, the BID and Swimming and Fitness Forum.  The Forum has met to look at a collaborative approach to working on a submission of a business case to retain the Quarry Pool in the town Centre.

(ii) Shropshire Council Process for considering the way forward

Members were circulated with the Cabinet Papers relating to Shropshire Council’s current position on the pool; these documents included the Terms of Reference for any organisation wishing to submit an Expression of Interest and ultimately a full Business Plan for the future management of the pool.
Members discussed the criteria by which any submission would be considered and concerns were expressed about the following:
· The requirements to provide swimming facilities over a 25-year period - this would not be possible if a refurbishment option was being considered
· The specific requirements and how rigid they would be held

· The requirement to respond to recommendations set within the draft Sports Facility Strategy for Shropshire - this recommends moving the pool out of town and share with other sports facilities.  
The Town Clerk was asked to seek clarification on these points.

(iii) Way Forward

Members made reference to the Counsel’s Opinion attached to the Cabinet Reports and whether anything contained within that opinion might preclude the Town Council from ultimately running such a facility.  The Town Clerk provided her interpretation of the specific regulations referred to within the Opinion in the context of running this facility alongside others that the Town Council currently runs and may run on behalf of Shropshire Council.  She advised that further clarification needed to be sought given the existing arrangements in place with Shropshire Council as well as potentially other service delivery implications.

Members expressed concerns about the structural integrity of the building and whether the condition might support refurbishment and renovation options; therefore members felt it prudent to seek the services of a Structural Engineer to undertake a more intrusive survey than the visual inspection that had already been commissioned by Shropshire Council.

RECOMMENDED:

(i) That the Town Council undertake the following ahead of any further progress:

a. Opinion as to the legal status for the Town Council to proceed with any future management option;
b. Structural Survey to ascertain the current condition of the building.
(ii) That the Town Clerk seeks clarification from Shropshire Council on the following issues:
· The permission and scope for undertaking a structural survey
· The level of flexibility on the publicised criteria

· The level of detail available as to day-to-day running of the facility

(iii) That a sum of £10k be set aside to allow the procurement of specialist advice.
32/16
EXCLUSION OF THE PUBLIC

RESOLVED:

That in accordance with s1(2) Pubic Bodies (Admission of Meetings) Act 1960, members of the public be excluded from the meeting on the grounds that the following items being considered involve the disclosure of confidential information.

One member of the press and Councillor Ms J Mackenzie left the meeting.
33/16
THE FUTURE OF LOCAL SERVICES 
The Chairman and Town Clerk reported on the progress of discussions with Shropshire Council about the future of various services and the reasons for delayed decisions.  

It was reported that discussions were still underway about the library service and the Town Clerk has raised some concerns with Shropshire Council about this.

RESOLVED:

That the update be noted
34/16
RELOCATION OF ACCOMMODATION
The Town Clerk updated members about the preparation work for the office move to the Library.  This is going well and contractors were able to gain access to the building on 26 September.  The official handover is during the week commencing 24 October and staff will move in during the first week of November.  The library staff are being fully co-operative and have been involved in some decision making on colour schemes and layout. 

The Town Clerk circulated the Heads of Terms in relation to a License to Occupy.  Members were generally content with this document.  The Town Clerk agreed to seek clarification on the Business Rates and details of the computer system provided by the Licensor.

Committee meetings will continue to be held at the Guildhall until Christmas.  Phase two will include the provision of meeting space.  Annual Town Meetings will inevitably be held at alternative venues i.e. the Guildhall or Theatre Severn.

The issue of car parking will be discussed at a meeting later this week.

RESOLVED:

(i) That the update be noted

(ii) That the Heads of Terms for a Licence to Occupy be approved
35/16
SERVICE REDESIGN CONSULTANCY
The Chairman reported that the consultancy work has been completed and the findings have been circulated to all Councillors in full.  The detail of this report remains confidential but will be discussed at an additional meeting on Committee on 17 October.  
Consultation with staff will follow that meeting and the letter, as circulated to Members, will be distributed to the whole workforce.

Members agreed with the draft letter and proposed action plan as presented.

RESOLVED:

(i)
That the Action Plan as distributed by the Chairman be approved;

(ii)
That an additional meeting of the Finance & General Purpose Committee be convened on 17 October.  
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